Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

October 8, 2012

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called the regular meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board to order at 6:35 P.M. on Monday, October 8, 2012 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Kenneth Eisnor and Hubert Pritchard. Also present, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden and seven (7) residents.  Councilperson David Husted was absent.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the pledge of Allegiance; after which he welcomed the new Town Clerk; Jody Burdick; who was appointed to fill retiring Town Clerk Beverly Merriman’s term.
The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Michael Calogero, President of the Westmoreland Recreation Association, gave a presentation to the Board summarizing the attendance and financials of the 2012 pool season. Highlighting these figures were; family membership rose from 25 to 46 families, individual admissions were up from 5,512 to 6,631; including 2,210 members, up from 1,895 the prior year and 1,365 guest admissions, up from 1,225.  The Red Cross swimming lessons participation was up to 3,056, compared to last season’s 2,392 individuals. Mr. Calogero stated that very few public pools offer certified Red Cross training.
He went on to say that in 2012 they initiated the Pool Reading Program to introduce education into the summer program.  Not only could children enjoy swimming, but were also encouraged to do something in addition to the athletic requirements.  As part of this program, Barnes & Noble held a fundraising day to benefit the pool.
Councilperson Eisnor stated this was very good information and is what the Board was looking for.  Mr. Calogero stated that while they still rely on and greatly appreciate the Town’s support, they feel they are continually and actively finding additional funding to support the pool. 

Councilperson Eisnor asked if the Recreation Association has researched the handicapped accessibility guidelines set forth by the State.  Pool Director Jennifer Sabino stated they have done in-depth research and have concluded that the pool falls into the exemption category, because the pool is four (4) feet deep it does not require a lift; because it is less than three-hundred (300) linear feet, would not require a ramp.  Therefore, the pool itself does not require any changes. Bathrooms, the entrance gate and showerheads do need to be made handicapped accessible. 
Supervisor Sydoriw stated that he hopes Ms. Sabino is correct because the documents we received from our insurance company, NYMIR; the pool is required to be handicapped accessible.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if it determined the pool does need to be updated, has the Association looked into any funding?  Ms. Sabino replied that the Association is not required to spend more than 10% over profits for improvements, so they would not meet this threshold either.
Councilperson Hebbard asked how much the Village of Oriskany is contributing to the pool.  Mr. Calogero replied about $1,525.00 annually and they bring thirty (30) to fifty (50) people for the afternoon swim two (2) days a week with their own supervision.  He continued by saying that raffles generated about $4,000.00 this year, and they have around $1,000.00 surplus.

Councilperson Hebbard asked what the annual expenditure of the pool is.  Mr. Calogero replied $27,992.00 for the two (2) months that they are open.  
Supervisor Sydoriw advised the Recreation Association that the Board has just started the budget review process, and the 2013 Tentative Budget reflects the same amount as 2012.  Mr. Calogero stated he will leave copies of the Pool Financial Report with the Board.
Attorney Mattacola stated that any public pool must be handicapped accessible. Ms. Sabino encouraged the Attorney to examine the exception portion of the Law as she is quite certain our pool falls into that category.  The Attorney will research this further.
The Supervisor thanked the Community Recreation Association and asked if there was anyone else wishing to speak to the Board.

Gary Palirusso of Kirkland asked to address the Board.  He indicated that he has heard the hydro-fracking moratorium in the Town of Westmoreland has lapsed and asked if this was correct.  The Supervisor replied yes.
Mr. Palirusso continued by stating that Kirkland had hired Saratoga Associates in 1993 to do a land use study and the Town did renew their moratorium.  This provides them time to renew and rewrite their Zoning Ordinance.  He is requesting the Town Board of Westmoreland revisit this issue and consider re-instating the moratorium.
He explained what the Town of Kirkland wants their Community to reflect, one and two family residences, educational, agricultural, small commercial district and light industrial.  It is important to the residents of Kirkland to maintain their Community in this manner. 
Mr. Palirusso feels that because we are neighbors and that the hydro-fracking industry is one that knows no borders, it is imperative that our Communities work in conjunction to protect our way of life.

The Supervisor thanked Mr. Palirusso and asked if anyone else wished to address the Board.  Father Kevin Burger, of the Annunciation Church in Clark Mills reiterated what Mr. Palirusso said and added that there is a major movement in New York State to prevent the hydro-fracking industry from coming into our Communities and asked the Board to reinstate the moratorium.

He asked if the Board would give any indication of their feelings and a time line as to when a decision would be made.  The Supervisor stated he would add this issue to new business and the Board would discuss the issue then.

Peggy Bartles of Westmoreland stated it was the Town Board’s responsibility to protect its residents.  She states she has gone door to door within the Town and the majority of the residents here do not want hydro-fracking. 
The Supervisor thanked everyone and reconvened to the regular meeting.

There were no County Legislators present.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked for the Highway report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy stated that all road work has been completed. We were able to use millings on the short end of Springhouse Road.  We have been replacing road signs and picking up brush.

Salt and sand was being mixed, however we had to stop because the motor went on the conveyor.  The side walks have been cleared by UFPO we will begin on 10/8/12.  The motor on truck #1 had to be repaired.
Superintendent Eddy stated that he spoke with Brian Twitchel regarding the bridge on Lawrence Street.  Brian will see F&R Unlimited on Thursday, to notify them that we want to get started so the project will be completed before the snow flies. 

Councilperson Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent if he has noticed that the Bridge on Station Hill Road looks awful.  There is a lot of rust.  Also how are we going to plow snow on Furnace Street now that the bridge is closed?  The Highway Superintendent stated that it is going to be difficult, and the house on the far end will be buried if we get a lot of snow.  They may have to haul the snow out. Councilperson Pritchard asked how far the barricade is from that house and was told the barricade sits right next to the driveway.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek asked if the County was going to purchase the property where the Evans house was, because if the County barricades that side, Mr. Evans will not have access to his property.  The Supervisor stated the barricades will be placed just before the bridge.  The Highway Superintendent agreed stating the State plow trucks use that road as a turn-a-round.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Highway Superintendent has heard of any movement on the Snow & Ice Control Agreement. Superintendent Eddy stated no, just what he read in the paper.  
The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent and asked for the Assessors report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported he will be taking the disk down to the County with the transfers, the new address changes done for the County and Town tax bills.  Most new exemption forms are in the hall for those who need them like the Snow Birds or new residents.  I am still getting the building permits ready for field work. He will be looking into buying a new tower to replace the laptop.

Sole Assessor Szarek added that he has gotten the specifications for the computer from the County and will be purchasing something with more capacity as the programs are getting larger and larger. 
The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor and asked for the Codes Report.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported the Rt. 26 house is down, now I need to push her for removal of debris. The Nice & Easy project moving along quickly. I started winter hours Oct. 1st, will take appointments as needed on other days.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Codes Officer about an animal in the back of a house on Schieferstine Road.  Codes Officer Williamson stated that he found information pertaining to this.  Councilperson Pritchard asked that the Codes Officer review this situation with the Town Attorney.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated there was no water report submitted.  The three (3) hydrants in Tindall have been replaced but one is still leaking.

Riley McFadden, Senior Library Clerk reported in September we loaned out 1,037 items, registered three (3) new patrons, and purchased five (5) new books for $70.39. One hundred and twenty (120) used books were donated to the library this month, volunteers and I went through them and fourteen (14) were placed on our shelves. The remainder was taken to the ABC sale at the Kirkland Art Center.

Mrs. McFadden stated that the Reading Center was inspected by the Codes Enforcement Officer and she needs to have the red arrow stickers pointing to the fire extinguishers and a new battery needs to be installed in the emergency light.  The Highway Superintendent has agreed to order and replace for her.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked Mrs. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorney’s report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported he has researched various issues for the Town.  Supervisor Sydoriw stated that Attorney Mattacola has another engagement and will be leaving soon.  He thanked the Attorney and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk, Jody Burdick reported in September, the Town Clerk’s office sold nine (9) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-eight (58) individual dog licenses and two (2) purebred licenses for $626.00.  We collected $99.00 for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program, which was sent to Ag and Markets. The Town Supervisor received $527.00.

On September 20, 2012, we sent out ten (10) late notices for dog licenses that were due August 31, 2012. Renewal notices, for eight-six (86) dogs due in October, were sent out September 27, 2012. 

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in September, 2012, for $80.00. $45.00 was forwarded to the New York State Department of Health and the Town realized $35.00.

Eleven (11) handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month, of which one 

(1) was temporary. 

DECALS sales totaled $3,822.00, of which the Town realized $204.29 in commissions.

Communications received:

1. NYS Department of State- acknowledgment of receipt of Beverly’s retirement.

2. OC Association of Towns- notification of October 16, 2012 meeting.

3. MVCC- invitation for Highway Superintendent and Town Supervisor to attend a breakfast meeting.

4.Shred-it- brochure for secure shredding programs.

5. NYS Department of State- notification of Town population as of 2010 census.

6. Association of Towns- fall personnel and ethics school, November 2, 2012
Checks received:
1. NYS Thruway Authority

CHIPS


$87,766.62

2. Westmoreland Central School
fuel 6/30-7/31

$  1,507.46

3. Justice Court


Judge Bowers-Aug
$12,105.00 

4. Bank of Utica


Cert. Interest

$     471.34

5. Clark Mills Fire Dept.

fuel


$       89.09

6. State of New York


per capita

$52,700.00

7. Justice Court


Judge Ossont-Sept.
$  5,960.00
The Supervisor thanked her for her report. 

Councilperson Eisnor spoke regarding the Ronco Communications bill for the maintenance fee.  He called and spoke with them and stated that we no longer need this service. He suggests we cancel with Ronco and go with Priority Connections, who will come and fix any phone problems for a flat fee of $75.00 per hour.  The Supervisor states his only concern is that we have someone who can take care of our phone needs
158  A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to discontinue our contract with Ronco Communications and employ the services of Priority Connections for the Town Halls’ phone maintenance. Councilpersons Eisnor, Pritchard and Hebbard voted AYE, Supervisor Sydoriw voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Eisnor has also been researching our phone carrier, Cornerstone.  They have given three different quotes; Verizon was cheapest at 281.00 including the internet.  Verizon internet is a DSL line which is not very reliable.  If we stay with Cornerstone phone carrier and bundle with Time Warner internet the cost would be 335.11 per month and they will give us a one time $200.00 credit.
159 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to keep Cornerstone as the phone carried and Time Warner for the internet.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Eisnor asked to review the first billing to verify the amounts.

Councilperson Eisnor contacted the owners of the property behind the baseball field to inquire if they would be willing to sell any of it.  They would be willing to sell two (2) acres for $7,000.00.  Councilperson Pritchard asked exactly where this two (2) acres was located.  Discussion continued as the Board reviewed the tax map.
The original offer made by Councilperson Eisnor was $1,500.00 per acre.  He would recommend offering $6,000.00 for three (3) acres.  Councilperson Pritchard referred to the creek running through the property and suggested that a lot may not be usable. Is it in a floodplain?  Discussion continued.

Councilperson Pritchard suggested we offer $8,000.00 to $9,000.00 for the entire four (4) acre parcel. He also stated we should take advantage of the services offered by Soil & Water and have them look at the property to determine just how much is usable.

Councilperson Eisnor told the Board our new insurance agent will be here Thursday to speak with the Highway employees to answer any questions they may have.

Mike Flint would be interested in replacing Mike Rahn as Court Attendant.  Councilperson Eisnor has talked to the Judges and they are in favor of Mike Flint for this position.  Councilperson Pritchard states that Mike Rahn’s appointment runs through December 31, 2012.  Councilperson Eisnor asked the Town Attorney if we could fire the employee who is no longer able to perform the work.  The Attorney stated that if he was not appointed he could be fired. 
Councilperson Hebbard reminded everyone the annual SOCCOG meeting will be held on October 29, 2012 at the Marble Hill Inn and recommends everyone attend.  He advised the Board he is not looking to remain on their Board this year and is hoping someone else will step up and replace him.

The Deputy Town Clerk provided the appointment book and Mike Rahn was appointed for a one year term starting January 1, 2012 through December 12-31-2012. The Supervisor stated that Mr. Rahn would have to resign before the Board could appoint anyone else.  Councilperson Eisner stated he would speak with the Judges.
Councilperson Pritchard stated that he was under the impression that Councilperson Husted was supposed to take care of getting the flashing done on the barrel roof.   E.V Roofing did the front part of the roof.  Discussion continued.
160 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion for the Supervisor to obtain estimates from the two (2) companies that recently worked on the roofs, to provide estimates for the flashing on the barrel roof, and to accept the lowest bid. Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion, all Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
On the original estimate that March Associates provided for the specifications on the roof project, Councilperson Pritchard thought the bid was for $4700.00 and after talking with Councilperson Husted the fee was to be reduced by $500.00.  Councilperson Hebbard read from the July minutes “$4700.00 plus $500.00 for asbestos determination for a total of $5,200.00”.  The actual bill receive was for $5,000.00
Supervisor Sydoriw stated Councilperson Pritchard attended a Spencer Settlement Class Reunion at the Town Park, and was wondering if the entire deposit was going to be returned.  The Supervisor spoke with his Clerk and Bookkeeper and explained that they were keeping a $25.00 rental fee if the party renting the park charged to attend. Discussion continued as to whether a fee should be charged.
161 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to waive the fees for renting the Park in 2013 for any not-for-profit organization; the entire deposit will be refunded.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
The Supervisor stated he spoke with Dennis Davis at the DPW and was advised the Snow and Ice agreement will not be changing.  If we have a severe winter, the County may be able to come up with additional money.  
162 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to sign the Snow and Ice agreement with the County.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded.  Councilperson Pritchard asked the Highway Superintendent what his feelings were on this subject.  Superintendent Eddy stated his feelings have not changed and he will not sign the agreement until the very last minute. Discussion continued as the contract was reviewed and the amount of payment of the two (2) year contract; from November 1, 2012 through April 30, 2014.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Highway Superintendent has heard if there was any response to the ad the County placed for plow drivers.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was carried.
As of right now there are only 10.5 hours left for the Codes Enforcement Officer.  Councilperson Eisnor has reviewed the time sheets of the Codes Enforcement Officer and feels he has been busy.  He is keeping good records.  Councilperson Hebbard asked the Codes Officer what his feeling were.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson suggested the Town move $1,500.00 from the contractual funds to continue to support the Codes Enforcement position.

163 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to extend the Codes Enforcement Officers hours not to exceed $1,500.00 after the remaining hours are used.  Discussion continued on the amount to be extended.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  Councilpersons Eisnor and Hebbard and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilperson Pritchard voted NAY.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw reminded the Board of the Retirement Open House for retiring Town Clerk Beverly Merriman from 3:00 P.M. to 6:00 P.M. on Friday, October 12, 2012.
The Supervisor would like to set the following dates for Budget Workshops;

Tuesday, October 9, 2012 at 6:30 P.M.


Thursday, October 11, 2012 at 7:00 P.M.


Monday, October 15, 2012 at 6:30 P.M.

All Board members present stated these dates and time are acceptable.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the moratorium against hydro-fracking expired on September 12, 2012 and asked the Board for their thoughts.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that he is in favor of the moratorium for at least another six (6) months.  If not a moratorium he feels the Board needs to move on Home Rule to protect ourselves and at least slow the process down.  The Supervisor agreed.
Councilperson Hebbard stated he has read the Governor is starting to pull back his support of hydro-fracking in New York State.  Mr. Palirusso agreed with this statement and went on to say he feels the Governor is starting to feel the pushback as so many citizens are concerned with this industry. 
Peggy Bartels feels the Governor is intentionally dragging his feet to allow local governments the time needed to impose laws to protect their Communities.
164 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to hold a public hearing to reinstate the moratorium for a six (6) month period of time and to explore the Home Rule law while the moratorium is in place.  Discussion commenced. The Supervisor seconded the motion. Councilperson Hebbard and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilperson Pritchard voted NAY and Councilperson Eisnor abstained.  Motion failed.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek disagrees with the failed motion.  He said the vote is based on the number of people present when the vote is taken and a two (2) to one (1) vote would be passing.  Supervisor Sydoriw left the room to place a call to the Attorney.  

165 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers, number 375-426; with the exception of voucher #413 for $258.75 which was paid from the Highway Fund, which totals $33,307.50.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded. All Board members present voted AYE and Deputy Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried. 
166 Deputy Supervisor Eisnor advanced a motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund claims #212 through 243, which total $101,367.65.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
167 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water

claims #13-1
which total 

$19,482.01

Westmoreland Water
claims #60-64
which total

$ 1,310.05

Spencer Settlement

claims #16-17
which total

$     854.52


Camelot


claim #4
which totals

$ 7,970.68
This motion was seconded by Deputy Supervisor Eisnor.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  
168 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Deputy Supervisor Eisnor to approve and place on file the Supervisors, Town Clerks and Codes reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated at the September 10, 2012 Board Meeting, the Board gave the Supervisor and the Bookkeeper authority to determine which fund to modify to pay the outstanding bill for the pool.  The following Budget modification was made as a result.

From 
A5132.200 (Garage)

To 
A7140.41 (Pool)
$1,384.00
The Supervisor stated there are four (4) amendments to be made to the September 10, 2012 minutes.

1. In the Highway Superintendents discussion regarding the Snow and Ice agreement he made reference to “Picente”; this will now reflect “County Executive Anthony Picente”.   

2. The discussion surrounding the bills received for the pool Councilperson Pritchard stated to allow the “Supervisor and the Supervisors Clerk” to determine the fund from which to move the funds.  The record will now show the “Supervisor and the Bookkeeper”. 
3. In the same conversation regarding the pool funds, Supervisor Sydoriw stated “fund A7110.400 had a balance of $1304.11 and fund A7110.41 was exhausted. The record is now modified to reflect “pool fund A7110.410 had a balance of $1,304.11 and fund A7140.400 was exhausted”.
4. Voucher #59 for $62.00 in Westmoreland Water was approved.  The Bookkeeper found a shipping charge of $10.11, therefore the actual value of voucher #59 was $72.11.
169 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the above amendments to the September 10, 2012 minutes.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated the next regular Board meeting will be November 12, 2012 at 6:30 P.M. and the Budget workshops will be Tuesday, October 9, 2012 at 6:30 P.M., Thursday, October 11, 2012 at 7:00 P.M. and Monday, October 15, 2012 at 6:30 P.M.

The Supervisor then re-opened the public session to allow any additional comments from the floor.
Peggy Bartles stated she lives on Valley View Road and it has been some time since the sidelines have been painted.  Griffin Road also needs lines.  She feels it is becoming unsafe. The Supervisor confirmed that both Valley View and Griffin Road are both Town Roads.  Which roads get striped is determined by the Highway Superintendent. 
She also stated that if the Town is considering purchasing property they need to consider that the property owner may have sold off the mineral rights, and how would they know.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that it would be addressed in the purchase offer and a title search would be done to determine if any liens are attached to the property.
Councilperson Pritchard asked those in the audience what they felt about all the salt being used on the roads. He feels this practice is far more dangerous than pumping something 500 feet under the ground.
Gary Palirusso gave a brief explanation of territorial boundaries to the Board as it relates to hydro-fracking.   
170 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting at 8:55 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

